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Supplementary written evidence from Dr Colin Bean, SNH 

Aquaculture and Fisheries (Scotland) Bill – follow up from stage 1 evidence 
session: Wednesday 12 December 2012. 

Following my attendance at Committee this week, I undertook to provide additional 
data relating to the numbers of seals recorded in Scottish waters. I also provide 
additional data to inform the Committee of the legislative measures that are in place 
to protect seals in Scotland, to supplement the answer provided to Richard Lyle 
MSP. 

Seal species in Scotland 

Two species of seal live and breed in UK waters. These are grey seals (Halichoerus 
grypus) and harbour (also called common) seals (Phoca vitulina). Grey seals only 
occur in the North Atlantic, Barents and Baltic Sea with their main concentrations on 
the east coast of Canada and United States of America and in north-west Europe. 
Harbour seals have a circumpolar distribution in the Northern Hemisphere and are 
divided into five sub-species. The population in European waters represents one 
subspecies (Phoca vitulina vitulina). 

Current status of Harbour seals in Scotland 

The estimated total harbour seal population in the UK is 36,050, accounting for 
~30% of the European total. This proportion has declined from the estimated 
proportion of 40% recorded in 2002. Harbour seals are widespread around the west 
coast of Scotland and throughout the Hebrides and Northern Isles. On the east coast 
of Scotland, their distribution is more restricted, with the highest concentrations being 
found in the major estuaries of the Firth of Tay and the Moray Firth. Scotland holds 
approximately 79% of the UK harbour seal population. 

Compared with survey data available for the mid-1990s, some populations have 
declined sharply. These declines have been observed in Shetland (50%), Orkney 
(68%), Outer Hebrides (35%), and the Firth of Tay (85%). Other populations, by 
contrast, have exhibited no signs of significant decline. For example, in Strathclyde 
harbour seal numbers appear to have declined slightly after an apparent increase 
around 2000. Harbour seal numbers in the west coast of Highland region appear to 
be stable. The Moray Firth count declined by 50% before 2005, remained reasonably 
stable for four years, then increased by 40% in 2010. 

The declines detailed above are not thought to be linked to the 2002 outbreak of the 
Phocine Distemper Virus (PDV) that badly affected seal production in other parts of 
the UK. 

Current status of Grey seals in Scotland 

Approximately 38% of the world’s grey seals breed in the UK and 88% of these 
breed at colonies in Scotland. The main concentrations of grey seals in Scotland 
occur in the Outer Hebrides and in Orkney. Breeding colonies are also found in 
Shetland and on the north and east coasts of mainland Britain. Although the number 
of pups throughout Britain has grown steadily since the 1960s when records began, 
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there is clear evidence that this increase is now levelling off. The number of pups 
born in the Hebrides has remained approximately constant since 1992, although 
growth has also been levelling off in Orkney and possibly at some colonies in the 
northern North Sea. 

Unlike Harbour seals, pup production is used to estimate the total size of the grey 
seal population. Pup production can be used to estimate total population size with 
appropriate estimates of pup survival and age-specific fecundity rates. 

In 2010 the UK grey seal pup production was estimated to be 50,174. Survey data 
collected in 2010 indicated that grey seal pup production had remained stable in the 
Inner and Outer Hebrides, but had increased by 6% in Orkney. Population size 
continues to increase rapidly in the North Sea. The total UK grey seal population at 
the start of the 2010 breeding season is estimated to range between 90,100 -
137,700. 

These data, along with further contextual information relating to the status of seal 
populations within the UK can be obtained from the 2011 report produced by the 
Natural Environment Research Committee (NERC) Special Committee on Seals 
(SCOS). A link to the report is provided here: http://www.smru.st-
andrews.ac.uk/pageset.aspx?psr=411 

Seal protection in Scotland 

Until recently, UK seals were protected under the Conservation of Seals Act 1970. In 
Scotland, the legislation has now been superseded by the new Marine (Scotland) Act 
2010. 

Section 6 of the Marine (Scotland) Act 2010 prohibits the taking of seals except 
under licence. Licences can be granted for the protection of fisheries, for scientific 
and welfare reasons and for the protection of aquaculture activities. Licences are 
assessed against a Potential Biological Removal (a number of animals calculated 
annually by the Sea Mammal Research Unit that can be removed from the 
population in each of seven seal Management Areas as a result of all 
anthropological activities without effecting the population numbers). Marine Scotland 
is in the process of designating seal haul-out sites where it will be an offense to 
“(recklessly or intentionally) harass seals” under the Marine Act. In addition Marine 
Scotland can also designate “seal conservation areas”. Four such seal conservation 
areas exist currently.  The Seal Conservation Orders covering the Moray Firth, the 
Northern Isles and the Firth of Tay were converted to seal conservation areas on the 
introduction of the Marine Act and the Western Isles seal conservation area was also 
created at this time.  NERC provides advice on all licence applications and haul-out 
designations via SMRU in Scotland. 

Both grey and harbour seals are listed in Annex II of the EU Habitats Directive, 
requiring specific areas to be designated for their protection. To date, 15 Special 
Areas of Conservation (SACs) have been designated specifically for seals in 
Scotland (eight for harbour seals and seven for grey seals). One of these grey seal 
sites (Berwick and North Northumberland Coast SAC) is shared between Scotland 
and England.  
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